
   
ISSN 1832-7028 (Print) 

ISSN 2652-1318 (Online) 
Culcairn Oasis 

1 
730 FREE COPIES PRINTED 

May 2025 
 

 

 

CULCAIRN OASIS 
CULCAIRN & DISTRICT NEWSLETTER 

May 2025 
 

CULCAIRN WELCOMES HOME A STAR: Iilysh Retallick Returns 
On Tuesday night 15th April, Culcairn came alive as nearly 300 
locals and visitors gathered to celebrate the incredible success 
of our very own  Iilysh Retallick, who was recently crowned 
runner-up on Australian Idol 2025. The event, held in the heart 
of town, was filled with pride, joy and community spirit as Iilysh 
returned home to a hero’s welcome. 
Iilysh captivated the crowd with a heartfelt and engaging 
interview, sharing her journey through the competition, the 
challenges and highlights behind the scenes, and the personal 
growth she experienced along the way. She spoke warmly 
about how excited she was to be back in Culcairn and 

expressed her sincere gratitude for the love and support shown by the local community throughout her Idol 
journey.  
The event was a true community effort, and we extend a huge thank you to everyone who made the evening 
such a success. In particular, sincere thanks go to the Culcairn Lions Club for running a fantastic barbecue, 
and to Greater Hume Council — especially Mayor Lea Parker, Greg Blackie, Betty Chaloner, and all the 
dedicated council staff who managed the logistics, including the road closure and event infrastructure. 
We also thank Fire and Rescue NSW, SES, and the many friends and supporters who lent a hand behind the 
scenes. Your help made all the difference. The energy on the night was electric. From autographs and selfies 
to sizzling Iilysh sausages and smiling faces, it was a celebration that reminded us all of the strength and 
heart of our small town. Culcairn showed up in force to support one of our brightest young stars — and we 
couldn’t be prouder.  
Congratulations once again to Iilysh. Your talent, humility and courage have inspired us all, and we can’t wait 
to see what’s next. 
Culcairn Community Development Committee 

 

CULCAIRN’S BIGGEST MORNING TEA  
The Culcairn Local Health Advisory Committee (LHAC) invite 
you to Culcairn’s Biggest Morning Tea.  
In support of the Albury Wodonga Regional Cancer Centre, 
we are hosting morning tea on Thursday the 29th of May 2025 
at 10:30am at the Culcairn Uniting Church Hall. Cost is $10.00 
per person and Everyone is Welcome!  
Working on this day? Culcairn LHAC Reps will be coming 
around and taking orders over the next few weeks.  All funds 
raised will go directly to supporting the Albury Wodonga 
Regional Cancer Centre.  
Separate donations can be made towards a permanent 
memorial dedicated to Dot Livermore at the Culcairn MPS.  
Please visit our Facebook page for further information - 
@culcairnlhac.  
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 DEADLINE 
Next Deadline – 12pm Mon 2nd June 2025 
Folding date – Friday 6th May 2025 at 1pm 
Delivery date – Wednesday 11th June 2025 

We prefer articles and advertising to be emailed to 
culcairnoasis@outlook.com or phone 02 6029 8291 
for more information. 

SUCCESSFUL OPEN DAY  

 
It was a pleasure to be able to host an event to 
welcome Doctor Toby to Culcairn and give the 
opportunity for people of our community and 
surrounds to meet our new doctor and have a tour of 
the Mediclinic facility located at 23 Balfour Street 
Culcairn.  
The event on Saturday 11th of April saw a nice sized 
crowd through the doors and we were grateful for a 
fine sunny day for a good chat and some photos out 
the front. Doctor Toby and his wife Chinelo and Fiona 
(Administration Manager for the clinic), as well as Dr 
Marguerite Harb who joins Dr Toby as a GP at the 
Mediclinic, were happy to meet people of the 
community and chat about what the clinic has to 
offer.  
We had a visit also from Justin Clancy our local MP 
and would like to thank Justin for coming along to 
support the initiative of new medical services for our 
community. Cr Lea Parker (Mayor of Greater Hume 
Council) sent her apologies for not being able to 
attend the event although she is also in support of 
the initiative, thank you Lea. Thank you also to all 
those who came along, we hope you find this 
healthcare facility meets your needs and provides 
value to the community.    
It is fantastic to have the new medical general 
practice, Culcairn Mediclinic, now available and the 
Culcairn Local Health Advisory Committee wish Dr 
Toby and his team all the very best for the future.  

CULCAIRN TOWN TENNIS CLUB  
Culcairn Town Tennis Club finished a successful 
year of Tennis by winning the Grand Final in Section 
3b against Howlong Spiders on 22nd March 2025.  
This was an outstanding achievement considering 
the club was about to fold at the beginning of the 
season due to lack of support.  
Our Section 4 team played well all year and managed 
to finish in 5th place.  
At our open afternoon and BBQ, the President Jesse 
McElhinney presented the following awards and 
thanked everyone for their contribution over the 
season with a special thank you to Michelle Forrest 
for all her work in organising both teams.   
Jesse McElhinney won the men’s award for the most 
consistent player in Section 3b winning the Gary 
Barber Trophy.  
Broady Thomas won the women’s award for the most 
consistent player in Section 3b winning the Wendy 
Howard Trophy.  
Graham Barber won the men’s award for the most 
consistent player in Section 4 winning the Paul Biti 
Trophy  
Indy Hill won the women’s award for the most 
consistent player in Section 4 winning the Kaye 
Barber Trophy.  
Michelle Forrest was awarded a Certificate for the 
most valuable player in the finals series.  
Michaela Adams and Jacob Lindley were also 
awarded Certificates for their outstanding 
Sportsmanship on and off the court and Rick Meyers 
received a Certificate for Volunteer of the year for his 
dedication and hard work for the club.   
Our season commences again in October so if 
anyone is interested in playing competition tennis of 
a Saturday, please text Jesse on 0474 764 591.  

SECTION 3B PREMIERS  

Grand Final def Howlong 12 sets 90 games to 4 sets 
41 Winning Team Left to Right Keith McElhinney, 
Jesse McElhinney, Bec Lyons, Kaycee Thomas, 
Broady Thomas, Michelle Forrest (C), Jorja Lee, 
Michaela Adams, Andrew Fagan, Rick Meyers.  
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HEALTH SHARE EMPLOYEE 
MATTHEW RODWELL  
Matthew has directly improved staff and Resident 
morale with supporting our use of his gym locally. 
Matthew also is able to provide treatments on site 
for our local community.  
"I've been a part of the Culcairn community for the 
past six years and have spent the last four working 
with HealthShare at Culcairn MPS.  
Everyone has been incredibly welcoming, and I’m 
grateful to be involved in a town that values health 
and well-being.    
As a qualified massage therapist, I also provide 
treatment at Culcairn MPS, supporting the 
community in more ways than one.  
After recently opening up the gym I was honoured to 
also be involved in the recent award received by 
Culcairn MPS for the collaboration of the gym 
program, which has been a fantastic addition to our 
town.  
The gym has opened up great opportunities for 
everyone, including the local high school, which now 
uses it for their sports program.    
With a background in competitive bodybuilding and 
powerlifting, I’ve had the privilege of competing at 
multiple world championships.  
I’ve always enjoyed pushing my limits, which is why 
I’m currently training for an Ironman—embracing the 
challenge and continuing to grow in both fitness and 
endurance."  

 

IN YOUR GARDEN  
Still warm and dry lovely Autumn weather. Some rain 
soon would  be  a welcome blessing.  
Deciduous leaves make good mulch .To make 
collection easy, use a leaf vacuum. put into compost 
piles and add a handful of Blood and Bone. Water in 
well.  
Colour up your garden with pots of annuals--
snapdragons, lobelia pansies. Old wheelbarrows 
work well too as they  are moveable.  
Continue to plant Spring flowering bulbs. Stick the 
coloured plastic name tags in the ground,  with the 
bulbs and then you will know what is planted where!  
Camellias are coming into bloom now. Both 
Sasanqua and larger Japonica varieties are popular 
and come in amazing sizes and colours.  
As the weather cools off , bottlebrush( Callistemon) 
are attracting native birds to feed. More beautiful 
colours in the garden.  Time also to sow Garlic .It can 

be used raw or cooked and is a great flavour 
enhancer.  
Mothers day: most mums love flowers  in some form 
.While fresh bunches are  beautiful, a pot of colour 
will last much longer, some exotic dried 
arrangements are available too.  
Winter vegies should be growing well with the 
weather still being so warm .Keep watering and 
fertilizing.  still time to plant spinach, broad beans 
,kale, peas, lettuce and cabbage. Prepare ground for 
bare rooted roses .Still too early to prune roses yet.  
 Hoping for rain, enjoy your garden, Margaret Pumpa 

 

WILL YOU BE THERE  
Now that we have grown old,  
Don't look at us with eyes so cold.  
We often seem like strangers now,  
Unsure of what to do somehow.  
But we were once as young as you,  
And watched you grow your whole life through.  
We shared a love that gave you life,  
And were always there in times of strife.  
From a babe in arms, through childhood,  
We taught you everything we could.  
With many cuddles and laughter bright,  
We kept you safe both day and night.  
We did our best to pull you through,  
And keep our family spirit true.  
But oh – how the years have flown,  
Now you have children of your own.  
No longer Mum and Dad we're called,  
Its Gran and Pop we're known to all  
Our hair is grey with silver lights,  
And the chill of winter really bites.  
Who will be there to help us out,  
When we can no longer get about.  
As our memories fade and things look bleak,  
And we often find it hard to speak.  
Will you be there to help us through,  
When we ask – 'who are you?'.  
Don't put us out of sight or out of mind,  
For we could never have left you behind.  
Please be our strength with love that's grown,  
Throughout the years, as we have shown.  
We need you now, to lend a helping hand,  
As we draw nearer to our final stand.  
  
© Christine Mclennan  
Re-written 01/03/2025. 
(Original written 22/08/1998)  
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Culcairn Show 4th Oct 2025:  
An interview with a first-time 
exhibitor  
How did you become involved? As a ‘newbie’ to 
town it was a chance to meet people. I came 
across the information stall down town and decided 
to participate by entering an article or item in one 
of the many Show Pavilion categories.  
Why did you enter articles in the show? As a 
child I loved going to the Royal Easter Show and 
seeing the farm animals and displays of crafts and 
cakes. At Culcairn Show I was fulfilling a long-held 
dream. Contributing entries into the show was also 
a way of connecting into the community.  
What is it like to exhibit an article for the first 
time? There seemed a lot of rules to follow. This is 
done to make it a level playing field for all 
contributors. It’s important to get your entry form in 
early and know that most articles or items need to 
be in early. All this is detailed in the show booklet 
(also known as the Show Schedule).  
What did you exhibit and what was the cost? I 
entered the photography, cake, flower and cooking 
sections. I chose to pay membership and get a 
gate pass with 10 free entries in the pavilion.  
Did you win? How did that make you feel? Yes, 
I did, but I don’t like to brag! I felt very pleased and 
could not wait to post it on social media.  
Is there anything you would like to add? I would 
encourage everyone to check out the show 
Facebook page @culcairnsgruculturalshow and 
website www.culcairnshowsociety.org.au.       
Email culcairnshowsociety@gmail.com or  
(02) 6029 8683 and leave a message. 
Have a go! It is fun!  

LIGHT HORSE RIDE CAPTIVATES 
CULCAIRN CROWD  
 Culcairn was proud to welcome a stirring tribute to 
Australia’s military history on Thursday, 13th March, 
as two riders from the Chauvel Australian Light Horse 
Commemorative Ride trotted into town, fully outfitted 
in authentic World War I uniforms.  
 Held beneath the leafy canopy of trees along Railway 
Parade, the event drew around 50 enthusiastic 
community members, who gathered to witness this 
living tribute to the bravery and spirit of the Australian 
Light Horse Brigade  
 In the shadow of the old station and silos, the riders 
delivered a compelling and informative speech on the 
history of the Light Horse—Australia’s mounted 
infantry regiments that played a significant role in the 
Boer War and both World Wars. The talk covered 
their origins, missions, and the legacy they left not 
only on the battlefield but in the hearts of generations 
to come.  “We want to bring this history back to life,” 
one rider shared, “and we’re inviting people from each 
community to tell us their family stories connected to 
the Light Horse.”  

 
Locals were encouraged to come forward with any 
stories, photos, or memorabilia relating to family 
members who served with the Light Horse. These 
contributions will help enrich the collection at the 
planned Light Horse Museum in Seymour, Victoria, 
and support the addition of names to the Wagga 
Cenotaph—an ongoing project to honour Riverina 
and South West Slopes Light Horsemen.  
 The Culcairn stop is part of a broader 
commemorative trail following the route of the original 
Chauvel Border Light Horse units, helping reconnect 
towns and people to this proud chapter of our shared 
history.  The Culcairn Community Development 
Committee thanks all who attended and especially 
the riders for their powerful storytelling and dedication 
to keeping the Light Horse legacy alive.  

http://www.culcairnshowsociety.org.au/
mailto:culcairnshowsociety@gmail.com
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UPGRADE FOR THE PLANTERS IN BALFOUR ST & RAILWAY PDE   
Late last year, Sharon Wonson became aware that Hume Bank was offering grants for community 
improvement projects. Sharon, on behalf of the Culcairn Oasis, submitted a proposal for funding a community 
garden project. Her proposal was successful. After discussion within the Oasis team, it was decided that the 
grant money would best benefit the community if it was spent on revitalising the planters in Balfour St and 
Railway Pde.. Council were approached about this proposal and are happy with this beautification initiative.  
Lots of advice has been taken to help in the planning for this project. The horticulturalists at Peards Wodonga 
were approached and freely provided advice. They made recommendations about which plants would be 
best for the very different growing conditions of full sun and deep shade.  The plants which have been 
recommended and chosen have pretty flowers. When they’re not in flower, the different types of foliage and 
leaf colours will give colour and interest. The planters will also be refreshed with a mixture of new garden soil 
and soil conditioner and also will be mulched.   
When is this going to happen? Probably over a couple of weekends in late May.   
Many thanks are owed to Sharon for taking the initiative and securing the grant and to Hume Bank for 
generously providing the community grant.  
David Gilmore and Helen Montgomery  
 

 

Another month down at the Bowlo with plenty on offer again in May.   
Social Bowls has had a great start with some good old-fashioned banter between 
the visitors and members that have come since its restart, all you need to do is 
call the club on 6029 8461 by 1.30pm on the day to register with play 
commencing at 2pm & it’s only $5 to play so come and give it a roll.  
Want to win $10,000 cash? Yep you read that right ,Our Golden Bowl only has  300 
tickets up for grabs @ $100 each so why not grab yours to go into the draw. Grand 
draw with be Sunday 7TH December. There are 15 other cash prizes to be won too. 

Call 6029 8461 for more info and payment options available.  
Our Friday Raffles have increased and are now even bigger with more on offer and along with Happy Hour 
now from 5pm until 9pm. Tickets on sale from 7pm, Raffle starts at 8pm. That’s now over $1000 in cash and 
prizes to be won every Friday night.  Our Member’s Draw is now twice a week, with Friday still at 9pm after 
our raffles and now there is a Sunday Draw at 5pm. So, double the cham  
A huge thank you to the following businesses for their continued support:  
 The Culcairn Butcher, Culcairn Foodworks, Culcairn Pharmacy, Border Markets & Kennys Chinese & 
Australian Restaurant.  
Euchre is here every Wednesday from 1pm its only $2 to play. Experienced and learners all welcome. Play 
starts at 1pm.  
Kenny & Helen are back from some rest and relaxation so why not pop in for a $15 Lunch meal every 
Wednesday to Friday or dinner Wednesday to Sunday from 6pm.  
Club Memberships are coming up for renewal and what better way to support the club and its continued 
opening than renewing or becoming a new member, its only $15 a year and the membership discounts and 
offers more than covers the cost.  



   
ISSN 1832-7028 (Print) 

ISSN 2652-1318 (Online) 
Culcairn Oasis 

6 
730 FREE COPIES PRINTED 

May 2025 
 

 

Probus – April Update  
The Next Step – Henty’s Disability 
Personal Support Service   

The Henty/Culcairn Probus group held its April 
meeting on April 9th at the Henty Community Centre. 
Longtime Henty resident Julie Colley gave the “5 
Minute” presentation describing growing up in 
Newcastle where her father worked as an engineer for 
BHP and her mother was a nurse. Julie and her 
siblings had many outdoor experiences as children, 
and the family spent a lot of time at the beach in 
summer. Julie trained as a Music and English teacher 
at the Newcastle Conservatorium of Music and 
Newcastle Teachers College.   
April’s keynote speaker was Dylan Harrison (Hore), 
who, with his wife Rachael, founded The Next Step in 
March 2022 as a disability personal support service 
located in Henty. It is the only such service located 
between Albury and Wagga Wagga. The business 
began with one client but has expanded rapidly as 
families within the Greater Hume Shire who have a 
child with a disability, learnt of the services offered. 
Dylan’s brother Daniel quickly joined the staff and now 
the organisation has 13 active support workers, of 
whom all but two live locally. The Next Step has 30-
40 actively involved clients. Recently, through a 
working relationship with Henty Respite Trust, 
Avondale Place has become the hub for The Next 
Step’s work.  
As noted on its website The Next Step’s “mission is 
to empower individuals living with disabilities, to live a 
fulfilling and meaningful life. Our mission is to create 
new and equal opportunities, to build life skills, 
friendships and improve overall capacity. We plan to 
do this by connecting with community, and providing 
quality fun-filled, group-centred and person-centred 
programs.”   
Programming has grown over the past three years and 
The Next Step now provides activities in the following 
areas: Community Access, Assistance with Daily Life, 
Short Term Respite at Avondale Place, Road to 
Independence Activities subsidised by Henty Respite 
Trust, Social Activities on Friday nights and Saturday, 
Social excursions for one or two days, Car Washing, 
and Aged Care Support. Those of us who patronise 
Henty’s coffee shop in the morning regularly see the 
happy disposition of The Next Step participants as 
they gather to begin their daily activities.  
If you are retired or semi-retired, Probus may be the 
social group for you. Contact Beryl Meyer at 0427 293 
147 for more information. Our next meeting is 
Wednesday, May 14, at 10 am at the Culcairn Bowling 
Club.  

CULCAIRN GARDEN CLUB  
A working bee was held on Election Day morning 
to do a clean-up of the Valda Hensel Garden on 
the side of Albury Rd . 11 members rolled up their 
sleeves and conscientiously pruned, dug and 
weeded  
The 'Remembrance Stone' with it's quiet seating 
area was tidied up and the sprouting yuccas on 
the far corner no longer block the view of motorists 
exiting the viaduct. Cris McPaul also opened the 
Men's Shed for a most welcome cuppa.  
Well done and many thanks to all who attended. 
Our May 18th meeting will be at a member’s 
garden full of chrysanthemums, we will be meeting 
in front of the post office at 1:30 to go there 
together.  Our June 8th meeting will be lunch at the 
Culcairn Pub. 
 
For more information 
• Email culcairngardenclub@gmail.com  
• President Ruth Scheetz on 0428 298 581 
• Secretary Robyn Stanley on 0429 670 284 
Our full programme for the year (subject to 
change) is available at:  
sites.google.com/view/culcairngardenclub/  

 

mailto:culcairngardenclub@gmail.com
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PROPOSED CULCAIRN TO COROWA RAIL TRAIL  

written by Françoise McPherson  
It is proposed to turn the disused railway line from Culcairn to Corowa into a recreational shared 
cycling/walking trail i.e. a rail trail which excludes all motorised transport.  This rail trail would deliver on 
many points raised in the GHC 2025-2035 strategic plan that was released recently. 

Currently this 76 km route within Greater Hume and Federal Council areas is a weed-infested eyesore and 
a fire hazard but if turned into a rail trail, it would be an economic asset to Culcairn, Walla Walla, 
Burrumbuttock, Brocklesby, Balldale, Hopefield and Corowa. It has been well documented from the many 
other rail trails (133 and counting) already in operation around Australia (as well as in New Zealand and 
Taiwan) that rail trails attract thousands of visitors each per year which gives rise to new business and 
tourism opportunities   

 
 
How can I be involved? If you want to join the rail trail subcommittee and/or donate money to this 
worthwhile cause, please contact us on C2CrailTrail@gmail.com.  
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CULCAIRN HOTEL  
02 60298501 

 

BISTRO OPEN 7 DAYS   
LUNCH 12-2PM        DINNER 6-8.30PM  

DAILY SPECIALS - BOOKINGS ESSENTIAL FOR 
GROUPS OF 4 OR MORE.  

 
PUB TRIVIA. STARTS AT 7PM  

1ST AND 3RD Wednesday OF THE MONTH  
TABLES OF 6 MAX $5.00 PER PERSON  

  
POOL COMP - EVERY SUNDAY  

NAMES BY 4PM FOR 4.30PM START.  
 

MONTHLY MUSIC  
24 May – 3 Days Reign – Live band in the beer 

garden from 7pm, Fire pits and Tunes  
 

BEER GARDEN, FOUNTAIN, KIDS PLAYGROUND AND AN 
AVAIRY FOR THE KIDS TO GET CLOSE TO NATURE.  

 
OVER THE COUNTER BOTTLESHOP WITH 

FORTNIGHTLY SPECIALS (SEE FLYER)  
  

ACCOMODATION – BUDGET ROOMS FROM $60 
AND QUEEN ROOMS FROM $90  

 

WEEKLY WHAT’S ON  
 

MONDAY  
RIBS AND WINGS  

 

TUESDAY T-BONE  
300GM T-BONE WITH CHIPS AND GRAVY $20  

(Extras available at a charge)  
 

WEDNESDAY  
1st and 3rd Wednesday of the month  

HUMP DAY HEAD GAMES  
 (PUB TRIVIA – TABLES OF 6 - $5 PER HEAD)  

PIZZA 2 FOR $40 WITH A SLICED GARLIC BREAD  
 

THURSDAY  
CHICKEN SNITTY, CHIPS AND GRAVY $16  

(MAKE IT A PARMY FOR AN $5 EXTRA)  
 

FRIDAY  
HAPPY HOUR FROM 5-7PM  

 6 x $30 MEAT TRAY RAFFLES AND JOKER DRAW   
TICKETS FROM 6PM – DRAWN AT 7:30PM  

 

SATURDAY SUPPORTER’S DAY  
GET OUT TO THE OVAL AND SUPPORT OUR GIRLS AND BOYS, 

LADIES AND MEN  
 

SUNDAY SESH  
SAM AND VIC’S TRADITIONAL SUNDAY ROAST $20  

HAPPY HOUR 3PM - 5PM. 4PM POOL COMP (NAMES BY 4PM START 
AT 4.30PM - $5 ENTRY)    

 
 

OPEN FOR LUNCH AND DINNER 7 DAYS  
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